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Swyncombe Parish Council    1 Russell’s Water, Henley-on Thames, Oxon RG9 6ES.  Tel:  01491 614946

                            Email:  swyncombepc@ymail.com Website: www.swyncombe.com 

 


Minutes of the meeting of the Meeting of Swyncombe Parish Council 

Held on Tuesday 21st March at 7pm at the Village Hall at Russells Water 
Present:

Councillors:
      Liz Longley (EL) – Chair

                                                                  Peter Willis Fleming (PWF)


                                                     Sam Fielden (SF)







Tracey Taverner (TT)







Peter Green (PG)

Officer:
                                                  Kristina Tynan (KT)

County Councillor:
Freddie van Meirlo

Members of the Public:

1 (Tim Elworthy)                        
01/23
Apologies for absence

   Tracey Taverner.
02/23
 Chairman’s Remarks

 EL reported that the Elections will be held on 4th May. The deadline for sending applications to SODC is on  


 the 4th May. The Clerk said that she would take any forms to Abingdon on the 3rd April.
 EL reported that Tracey Taverner would not be re-standing as a Councillor for the next term.


03/23 
To receive Declarations of Interest 

There were none notified.
04/23
Minutes of the Swyncombe Parish Council Meeting held on 7/12/2022to be signed as a correct  

record 

Resolved: That these minutes be accepted as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

05/23
Matters arising from the Minutes of the meeting
Wallingford Foodbank – EL said that she had received a letter of thanks from then with regard to our donation to this.

Shopping Bus – EL has sent a letter of thanks to the organisers. 
06/23
To receive reports from:

1. District Councillor – There was no report.
2. County Councillor – Freddie van Meirlo

His March monthly report had been circulated to members. The 2023 budget was passed at OCC Full Council. There is £600K allocated for flooding issues and work to the highways. He said that the issues at Park Corner and Russells Water should be on a list. EL will send an email to FvM on this so he can check that they are. He reported that the budget sees an above inflation increase in children’s services and significant increases for adult care and highways.  He stated that local highway issues will not be resolved in the short term. 
Wi-Fi – He reported that an internet connection will be installed by the end of the year. We will let Adrian know this.

Housing- PwF stated that there will be 300 houses built p.a in South Oxfordshire and he has written to both OCC and SODC to ask what they are doing about setting their own targets. He said their responses was in direct contradiction to what FvM said about reducing targets. They stated that they will stick to the Government housing numbers. He said he believed that this amount of housing is not needed.  FvM said that these are the valid housing numbers at this stage and if they are not delivered this would lead to speculative developments. He stated that the existing Local Plan is the legal document and said that PwF could follow up with the District Councillor. SODC are in the process of developing a new Local Plan. Regarding the 5-year plan, the Inspector ruled against it. The District Council are challenging this. There is a legal process that has to be followed. He suggested that FvM write to our MP John Howell.  PwF will draft a letter to be sent.
Watlington Relief Road - EL raised concerns over the HGV weight limits of the B481 and the monitoring of speeds in the 30mph areas. FvM said that no traffic modelling has been done yet so it is unknown at this stage what effect the Relief Road will have on the B481. Modelling will take place before the planning application is submitted. There are no plans to change the current weight restriction of 7.5 tonnes. FvM stated that there is currently a consultation on a Freight Strategy and the B481 is not a strategic HGV route.  EL said that some of the GPS systems on lorries are not good as they have taken lorries down Church Lane in Swyncombe which is unsuitable for lorries and if she sees a lorry, she stops them and tells them the correct route and checks which systems they are using and then phones the provider to explain.
3. Cricket Club – PG reported that they had sent a report. There were 17 matches in total, 12 were at home and 5 were away. They have ordered a new net and are looking into refurbishing the club room. There will be a BBQ on Saturday 22nd June. A local joiner is looking at the cladding.
 4. Thames Valley Police Report – There has been a lot of support from David Orpwood in dealing with issues with the police. No-one was able to attend tonight from TVP. Barbara Taylor has taken over as our PCSO and kindly sent the report below.

The Henley Sector is part of a police operation to combat rural crime. Please continue to report suspicious vehicles and activity to Police. A description and, if possible, index number of vehicle is helpful intelligence in combating and disrupting criminal activity. High visibility patrols will continue in the area.
Early February Police received numerous reports of burglary from Cookley Green Farm; ltchens Farm, Hartwood Farm and Corkers Farm all in Checkendon and Lonesome Farm in Crowmarsh; also, suspicious activity reported on the Nettlebed Estate. A black Range Rover and a white Transit appeared to be involved.
On the 26th January reports of two large hunting style knives, one serrated, were found in a hedge in Park Corner, these were recovered by Police and destroyed.
21st February Upper Nuttalls Farm reported hounds chasing a fox into their fields. Hunters cut a hole in fencing to free the hounds, then left the site.
Fraud and scamming continues to be a problem, with recent activity in Catslip and Croker End. We urge everyone to be vigilant when opening emails and giving any personal details over the phone. Our advice is never to give out personal or bank details to unsolicited callers.
The Clerk will let her know the date of the next meeting.
0723
Financial Matters: To receive the Balance of Accounts and Budget Update and to approve the list of Payments. 


1. To receive the Balance of Accounts and Budget Update for 2022/2023 

Resolved: That the balance of accounts and budget update be agreed.
	Bank Balances as at 16/3/2023
	

	Current Account
	
	24,916.98

	Reserve Account
	
	12,062.36

	Total
	
	 £                      36,979.34 


	Budget 2022/2023 Receipts and Income
	BUDGET
	Actual

	Swyncombe Parish Council
	2022/23
	16/03/2023

	INCOME
	 
	 

	SODC Precept  
	6393.00
	6393.00

	Cricket Pavilion Rent
	1000.00
	1000.00

	Interest
	0.40
	17.96

	Parish Portrait
	 
	1690.00

	Fireworks Sales
	 
	 

	VAT Refund 2 years
	 
	1939.84

	
	7393.40
	11040.80

	
	 
	 

	EXPENDITURE
	 
	 

	Subscriptions (OALC & ORCC, CPRE)
	200.00
	221.00

	Insurance - SPC
	240.00
	216.30

	               - Cricket Club
	480.00
	432.60

	Cricket Ground Maintenance
	500.00
	500.00

	SODC Non-Business Rates - Cricket Pavilion
	140.00
	66.56

	Interior Decoration of Pavilion
	200.00
	 

	Cricket Ground Rent 
	100.00
	100.00

	Maintenance (Tree Works) clearance
	1000.00
	3150.00

	External Auditors Fees
	0.00
	0.00

	External /Internal Audit
	70.00
	60.00

	Petty Cash Grass cutting
	240.00
	85.00

	Clerk Salary INCL ni/tax/pension
	1550.00
	971.40

	HM Inland Revenue Employer Cont/pension
	0.00
	tbc

	Misc/Sign/ Mason War Memorial/RBL/IT
	200.00
	20.00

	Celebration QPJ/Coronation
	200.00
	209.00

	Meeting Hall Rental
	24.00
	24.00

	Bus Shelter and Bench Improvements
	300.00
	 

	Website Costs/Domain Name /Anti-virus
	50.00
	134.77

	Comet Community Bus Service S137
	238.00
	235.50

	Parish Portrait
	0.00
	1349.16

	Grants S137
	 
	250.00

	PAT Testing
	100.00
	 

	Election/Training 
	100.00
	 

	Speed Surveys/Signs/SID Moving
	0.00
	297.00

	Contingency/Earmarked/Cuxham SID purchase
	1461.60
	385.00

	Covid 19 Items for Pavilion/Cricket from Grant
	0.00
	1775.00

	TOTAL
	7393.60
	10482.29

	SURPLUS/DEFICIT 
	 
	 

	
	 
	 

	Firework Fund
	 
	 

	Ticket Sales
	1700
	2930.00

	Expenses Skip
	 
	-170.00

	Fireworks 
	-1700
	-1800.00

	SURPLUS/DEFICIT (Underspend or Overspend)
	1327.53
	1327.53

	
	0
	 

	Balance Cfwd
	£1,327.53
	£2,287.53



Resolved: That these accounts and the budget update be accepted 


2. To approve the list of Payments 

Resolved: That these payments be settled.
	2.      To approve the list of payments
Resolved: That the list of payments below be settled.

Payment to be/made (since 8th December 2022)
	
	
	
	

	Date
	To Whom
	 
	CHQ No
	Incl VAT
	VAT
	Excl VAT

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	15/12/22
	K Tynan
	Quarterly Salary +increase
	864.75
	
	864.75

	16/01/23
	HMRC
	Tax
	
	216.20
	
	216.20

	16/01/23
	NEST
	EE and EY Pension
	
	102.78
	
	102.78

	24/01/23
	Watlington Food Bank
	Grant
	
	250.00
	
	250.00

	26/01/23
	RWVH
	Hall Hire   
	
	24.00
	
	24.00

	26/01/23
	Swyncombe Estates
	Annual Rent
	
	100.00
	
	100.00

	02/02/23
	Friends Ridgeway
	Annual Subscription
	
	15.00
	
	15.00

	23/02/23
	Cuxham 
	SID 50% ownership
	
	385.00
	
	385.00

	23/02/23
	Norton
	Annual Subscription
	
	74.99
	12.50
	62.49

	21/03/23
	K Tynan 
	2 Year Go Daddy Domain Renewal 
	59.78
	9.96
	49.82

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	2092.50
	22.46
	2070.04



3. Grants 


1.  Coronation Celebration – Grant for this event to be discussed.

After discussion it was agreed that each household be given a packet of wild seeds to plant in their garden.


Resolved: That a grant of £200 be allocated for this.


2.  CAB – Request for Grant – this was attached to the agenda

It was agreed to check how much we gave them last year. The Clerk will do this.


3.  Clean Slate – Request for Grant – This was deferred to the next meeting.

4. Subscriptions - PWF

Open Spaces Society – It was noted that we are members of this organisation.
08/23
Planning /Enforcement Matters -EL

1. Current Applications 

P23/S0151 – Bridleway House, Park Corner 
Erection of rear extension to existing property (site area altered to remove paddock as shown on amended plan received 11th March 2023)
NO OBJECTION subject to light pollution mitigation. The use of a large expanse of glazing has the potential to have a detrimental impact on the nocturnal wildlife in the immediate local area within the AONB. The Parish Council recommends that the applicant mitigates any light spill by using appropriate glazing or blinds on all windows.
P23/SO850/HH – Square House, Russells Water – Deadline 29th March

Proposed erection of a part-subterranean ancillary outbuilding comprising a home office/gym and store at lower ground floor level and a double garage at ground floor level with associated works to create sunken garden and new trackway with turntable.
NO OBJECTION but we raise the following concerns: We note the considerable changes made to the layout of the proposed new building, vehicle movements and parking arrangements, ands wish to submit the following observations: the siting of the access / exit point to and from the property is substantially different from the original approved plan. Given its proximity to a narrow, single
track country road, we remain seriously concerned about the potential impact on traffic movement and on the soft verges, particularly for emergency and large vehicles. We strongly recommend, therefore, that vehicle tracking diagrams be produced based on the proposed new vehicular access point. the new proposal suggests a reduction in usable amenity space. we cannot see any proposals for internal and particularly external lighting plans aimed at mitigating light pollution. the proposal remains a regrettable urbanisation of what is a distinctive rural setting in appearance and character in the Chilterns AONB.In view of these changes we also question whether enough consideration has been given to the safe removal/dispersal of waste/rain water.  We urge that these points be taken into consideration.

2. SODC Decisions
Grove Farm – house application – Watlington objected, this went to SODC Planning Committee who refused it on the following grounds: 

‘The proposed development, due to its design and siting, would represent an inappropriate domestication of the site in this countryside location and would detract from the landscape character and natural beauty of this part of the Chilterns Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty. As such the development would be contrary to Policies STRAT1, ENV1, H1, DES1, and DES2 of the South Oxfordshire Local Plan 2035 and Policy P3 of the Watlington Neighbourhood Plan and the National Planning Policy Framework

The application site is in a rural location with poor access to local services and facilities, therefore the development would be highly dependent upon car use, with there being no practical opportunity to use public transport. The location of the site is, therefore, considered unsustainable in transport terms. As such the development would be contrary to Policies DES1, TRANS2, and TRANS5 and the National Planning Policy Framework’.
P22/S3800/FUL St Botolph’s Church – Permission Granted

P22/S3742/HH 7 Park Corner– Permission Granted
Gannock Cottage– Permission Granted
P22/S4601/FUL – The Stables, Russells Water – This has been withdrawn.

09/23
Highway /Areas Issues SF/PG

1. SID Speed Data – Average Speed Graphs – This has been issued by Peter Green – Discussion
It was noted that speeds are higher from Watlington side. On balance most people are doing between 30 and 40mph. PG will check the rate that Ollie is being paid.

2. Weight Restrictions on single track road – see attached from Jon Beale


The response was noted.
09/23
General Issues

1. Water Tower at Cookley Green – The clerk had responded to them.
2. Parish Portrait – A copy has been sent on request from a person who visited BBNOT. PwF will check that they still have a sample copy.
10/23.
Tasks – Progress reports for any issues should be circulated in advance and discussion will only take part if
wider input is needed.

1. Litterblitz – This will be done on 25th March.

2. Internet Banking – There is now a protocol in place.

3. Website – Updated 

4. Climate Emergency- After discussion it was agreed that SPC could not see any actions that they could take that would reduce carbon emissions.

6. Shopping Bus Update – PwF reported that there is a new timetable, and this has been put on the website.

7. Thames Water –no update

11/23
Document to be reviewed

1. Financial Regulations – PG and KT are looking into this.
12/23    Consultations
   
OCC – Area weight restrictions engagement – deadline 10th April 2023

Oxfordshire County Council adopted a new Freight and Logistics Strategy in July 2022. The strategy included a commitment to explore an area-based approach to weight restrictions (action 10). We are now progressing this action and conducting a study to investigate the feasibility of area-based weight restrictions.
To help inform the study, we are inviting local stakeholders to share their views on where there are existing or potential future challenges with inappropriate Heavy Goods Vehicle (HGV) movements. It is important to clarify this is engagement to inform the study and not a consultation on proposals.

These suggestions will be one piece of evidence used to help inform the outputs of the study. We are also analysing a range of data to ensure the outputs are evidence based. 

The engagement activity runs from 10th March 2023 until the 10th April 2023. Further information and the online activity can be found here: https://letstalk.oxfordshire.gov.uk/area-weight-restrictions  

Resolved: That SF put in the SPC response.
13/23
Correspondence 

1. OCC - Temporary Traffic Regulation Notice – S14 Road Traffic Regulation Act 1984
Temporary Road Closure at Watlington, Howe Hill
A request has been received from FreeFlow Traffic Management for a temporary road closure to apply to a length of Howe Hill, whilst essential pole replacement works are carried out. A temporary Notice is being made by Oxfordshire County Council to implement the temporary restriction and will operate on 23 April 2023. This will operate between 09:30 and 15:30. Please note that Notices for urgent works can last up to 5 consecutive days only – This was noted.
14/23
Date of Next Meeting  

Wednesday 17th May at 7pm in the Cricket Pavilion for both the Annual Parish Meeting and the Annual Parish Meeting of the Council.
15/23
Other Matters for Discussion at the discretion of Chair
THERE BEING NO OTHER BUSINESS THE MEETING CLOSED AT 8.50PM
Signed: Kristina Tynan - Swyncombe Parish Clerk

Date: 13/03/2023
Parishioners are always warmly welcomed and encouraged to attend.
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